

ITB NUMBER 16-343-C

For

INVITATION TO BID FOR

GROVE WAY – BUSH STREET REALIGNMENT AND WATERLINE PROJECT

BIDS DUE: No later than December 8, 2016, 2:00 PM EST in hard copy. Electronic submissions via e-mail or fax will NOT be accepted.

There will be a pre-bid conference held on November 30, 2016 at 11:00 AM in the City of Roswell Council Chambers, 38 Hill St., Roswell, GA 30075.

Questions should be directed in writing to City of Roswell Purchasing Division, via e-mail to:

purchasing@roswellgov.com

Submit Proposals to:
 City of Roswell
 Purchasing Division
38 Hill Street, Suite 130
Roswell, Georgia 30075

Contents

BID LETTER AND CERTIFICATION	4
OFFEROR'S ITB CHECKLIST	5
SCHEDULE OF EVENTS	6
PROJECT OVERVIEW	7
SECTION 1: ITB INSTRUCTIONS	8
1.1 SINGLE POINT OF CONTACT	8
1.2 REQUIRED REVIEW	8
1.3 Pre-bid Conference	9
1.4 SUBMITTING A SEALED BID	9
1.5 OFFEROR'S CERTIFICATION	10
1.6 Cost of Preparing a Bid	11
SECTION 2: ITB RECEIPT AND EVALUATION PROCESS	11
2.1. Authority	11
2.2. RECEIPT OF BIDS AND PUBLIC INSPECTION	11
2.3. CLASSIFICATION AND EVALUATION OF BIDS	12
2.4. ROSWELL'S RIGHTS RESERVED	13
SECTION 3: SCOPE OF PROJECT/SPECIFICATIONS	13
3.1 CITY'S INTENT	13
3.2 REQUIRED INFORMATION: GENERAL NOTES	13
SECTION 4: OFFEROR QUALIFICATIONS	15
4.1 CITY'S RIGHT TO INVESTIGATE	15
4.2 OFFEROR INFORMATIONAL REQUIREMENTS	15
SECTION 5: COST SUBMISSION	15
SECTION 6: TERMS AND CONDITIONS	16
6.1 ADDITIONAL CONTRACT PROVISIONS AND TERMS	16
6.2 PERFORMANCE PRIOR TO CONTRACT EXECUTION	16
6.3 CONTRACT TERM	16
6.4 CONTRACT TERMINATION	17
6.5 Subcontractors	17
6.6 Bonding Requirements	17
6.7 GENERAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS	17
6.8 COMPLIANCE WITH WORKERS' COMPENSATION ACT	18
6.9 COMPLIANCE WITH ILLEGAL IMMIGRATION REFORM AND ENFORCEMENT ACT	18
6.10Compliance with Laws	19
6.11Drug-Free Workplace	20
6.12Substitutions and Change Orders	20
6.13Invoicing and Payment	20
6.14 TAXES	21

APPENDIX A – STANDARD FORMS	6.15 Deliveries	21
BID BOND	APPENDIX A – STANDARD FORMS	22
REFERENCES	COST BID FORM	23
LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS	BID BOND	26
CORPORATE CERTIFICATE	REFERENCES	28
AFFIDAVIT CONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION IN FEDERAL WORK AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM	LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS	31
APPENDIX B – CONTRACT	CORPORATE CERTIFICATE	32
	AFFIDAVIT CONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION IN FEDERAL WORK AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM	33
APPENDIX C – DEFINITIONS AND GENERAL CONDITIONS	APPENDIX B – CONTRACT	34
	APPENDIX C – DEFINITIONS AND GENERAL CONDITIONS	45

(FAILURE TO INCLUDE THIS SIGNED BID LETTER AND BID CERTIFICATION MAY RESULT IN THE REJECTION OF YOUR BID.)

We propose to furnish and deliver any and all of the deliverables and services named in the attached ITB 16-343-C Grove Way-Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project for the City of Roswell for which prices have been set. The price or prices offered herein shall apply for the period of time stated in the ITB.

It is understood and agreed that this proposal constitutes an offer, which when accepted in writing by Purchasing Division, City of Roswell, and subject to the terms and conditions of such acceptance, will constitute a valid and binding contract between the undersigned and the City of Roswell ("City").

It is understood and agreed that we have read the City's specifications shown or referenced in the ITB and that this proposal is made in accordance with the provisions of such specifications. By our written signature on this proposal, we guarantee and certify that all items included in this proposal meet or exceed any and all such City specifications described in this ITB. We further agree, if awarded a contract, to deliver goods and services which meet or exceed the specifications. The City reserves the right to reject any or all proposals, waive technicalities, and informalities, and to make an award in the best interest of the City.

It is understood and agreed that this proposal shall be valid and held open for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days from proposal opening date.

PROPOSAL SIGNATURE AND CERTIFICATION

I certify that this proposal is made without prior understanding, agreement, or connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a proposal ("Offeror") for the same materials, supplies, equipment, or services and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I understand collusive bidding is a violation of state and federal law and can result in fines, prison sentences, and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of the proposal and certify that I am authorized to sign this proposal for the Offeror. I further certify that the provisions of O.C.G.A. § 45-10-20, et seq. have not been violated and will not be violated in any respect.

uthorized Signature for Offeror
ate
rint/Type Name
rint/Type Offeror Name Here

10 Critical Things to Keep in Mind When Responding to an ITB for the City of Roswell

1.	 Read the <u>entire</u> document. Note critical items such as: supplies/services required; submittal dates; number of copies required for submittal; contract requirements (e.g. bonding and insurance requirements); etc.
2.	 Note the Buyer's name, address, phone numbers and e-mail address. This is the only person you are allowed to communicate with regarding the ITB and is an excellent source of information.
3.	 Attend the pre-bid conference if one is offered. These conferences provide an opportunity to ask clarifying questions, obtain a better understanding of the project, or to notify the City of any ambiguities, inconsistencies, or errors in
4.	 the ITB. This conference <u>may be mandatory</u> . Take advantage of the "question and answer" period. Submit your questions to the Buyer by the due date listed in the <i>Schedule of Events</i> and view the
	answers given in the formal "addenda" issued for the ITB. All addenda issued for an ITB are posted on the City's website and will include all questions asked and answered concerning the ITB.
5.	 Follow the format required in the ITB when preparing your response. Provide point-by-point responses to all sections in a clear and concise manner.
6.	 Provide complete answers/descriptions. Read and answer all questions and requirements. Don't assume the City will know what your company's capabilities are or what items/services you can provide, even if you have previously contracted with the City. The proposals are evaluated based solely on the information and materials provided in your response.
7.	 Use the forms provided, e.g. cover page, bid sheet, standard forms, etc.
8.	 Check the City's website for ITB addenda. Before submitting your response, check the City's website at http://www.roswellgov.com/ to see whether any addenda were issued for the ITB. If so, you must submit a signed cover sheet
	for each addendum issued along with your ITB response.
9.	 Review the ITB document again to make sure that you have addressed all
	requirements. Your original response and the requested copies must be identical and complete. The copies are provided to the Evaluation Committee members and will be used to score your proposal.
10.	Submit your proposal on time. Note all the dates and times listed in the
	 Schedule of Events and within the document, and be sure to submit all required items on time. Late proposal responses will not be accepted.

This checklist is provided for assistance only and should not be submitted with Offeror's Bid.

SCHEDULE OF EVENTS

<u>EVENT</u>	<u>DATE</u>
ITB Issue Date	November 2, 2016
Pre-bid Conference	November 30, 2016 (11:00 AM)
Deadline for Receipt of Written Questions	December 2, 2016 (2:00 PM)
Deadline for Posting of Written Answers to City's Website	December 5, 2016
ITB Response Due Date	December 8, 2016 (2:00 pm)
ITB Opening	December 8, 2016 (2:30 pm)
Anticipated Award Date	January 2017

(All time references in this document are to be understood as local, Eastern Time for our City, Roswell,

GA.)

PROJECT OVERVIEW

The City of Roswell Council, the governing authority of City of Roswell, Georgia ("the City"), through its Transportation Department, requests sealed bids to complete an intersection improvement project for the Grove Way – Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project.

The project removes a vertical curve, widens Grove Way and Bush Street, builds a sidewalk and installs a waterline. The reconstruction improves visibility and enables two way traffic thus doubling fire, emergency and public access to the Child Development Association (CDA), Pleasant Hill Baptist Church, Housing Authority of Roswell and its Veranda Project. City and Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds for construction have been committed to this Project.

The project is expected to start in January 2017 and take up to One Hundred Eighty (180) days to complete.

This project shall include traffic control, surface preparations, asphaltic concrete work, traffic marking and striping and other items that may be related to the project work.

SECTION 1: ITB INSTRUCTIONS

1.1 Single Point of Contact

From the date this Invitation to Bid (the "ITB") is issued until an Offeror is selected, **Offerors are not** allowed to communicate with any staff (other than designee below) or elected officials of the City regarding this procurement. Any unauthorized contact may disqualify the Offeror from further consideration. Contact information for the single point of contact is as follows:

Buyer: Charise Glass Address: 38 Hill Street

Roswell, GA 30075

Telephone Number: 770-641-3718

E-mail Address: <u>purchasing@roswellgov.com</u>

1.2 Required Review

- 1.2.1 Review ITB: Offerors should carefully review this ITB in its entirety including all instructions, requirements, specifications, and terms/conditions and promptly notify the Buyer, identified above, in writing or via e-mail of any ambiguity, inconsistency, unduly restrictive specifications, or error which may be discovered upon examination of this ITB.
- 1.2.2 Addenda: The City of Roswell may revise this ITB by issuing an addendum prior to its opening. The addendum will be posted on the City's website alongside the posting of the ITB at http://www.roswellgov.com/ Addenda will become part of the bid documents and subsequent contract. Offerors must sign and return any addendum with their ITB response. Failure to propose in accordance with an addendum may be cause for rejection. In unusual circumstances, the City of Roswell may postpone an opening in order to notify vendors and to give Offerors sufficient time to respond to the addendum.
- 1.2.3 Form of Questions: Offerors with questions or requiring clarification or interpretation of any section within this ITB must address these questions in writing or via e-mail to the Buyer referenced above on or before December 2, 2016. Each question must provide clear reference to the section, page, and item in question. Questions received after the deadline may not be considered.
- 1.2.4 The City of Roswell's Answers: The City of Roswell will provide by <u>December 5, 2016</u>, an official written answer to all questions received within the period stipulated under *Section 1.2.3*. The City of Roswell's response will be by formal written addendum. Any other form of interpretation, correction, or change to this ITB will not be binding upon the City of Roswell. Any formal written addendum will be posted on the City's website alongside the posting of the ITB at http://www.roswellgov.com/ by the close of business on the date listed. Offerors must sign and return any addendum with their ITB response.

There will be a pre-bid conference for this project on <u>November 30, 2016 at 11:00 AM</u>. This conference will be held in Council Chambers, Roswell City Hall, 38 Hill St., Roswell, GA. 30075. Attendance is not required, but highly recommended.

1.4 Submitting a Sealed Bid

1.4.1 Organization of Bid: Each bid shall be prepared simply and economically, providing straight-forward, concise delineation of the Offeror's capabilities to satisfy the requirements of this ITB. To expedite the evaluation of proposals, it is essential that Offerors follow the format and instructions contained herein.

Offeror shall reference the bid number and closing date and time on the **outside**, **lower left corner** of the envelope containing the bid. Failure to include such information may delay opening of the bid.

Offerors must organize their bids in the following format:

- a. **Bid Letter and Certification** Offeror's authorized representative(s) shall complete and sign the Bid Letter and Certification on page 4 of this ITB and return it with the bid.
- b. **Scope of Project/Specifications** Offeror shall respond comprehensively and clearly to the requirements of *Section 3* and shall include all documents, information, exceptions, clarifications, etc., as requested therein.
- c. Offeror Qualification Offeror shall include all requested documents and information.
- d. **Cost Submission** Offeror's authorized official to complete, sign, and return with bid response.
 - i. Offerors **must** respond to this ITB by utilizing the Schedule of Items found in Appendix E.
 - ii. Except in rare cases as described in Section 1.4.5, a bid may not be corrected, withdrawn, or canceled by the Offeror for a 180-day period following the deadline for bid submission as defined in the Schedule of Events, or receipt of best and final offer, if required, and Offeror so agrees in submitting the bid.
 - iii. The Cost Bid Form will be used as the primary representation of each Offeror's cost/price, and will be used extensively during bid evaluations.
 - iv. Additional information should be included as necessary to explain in detail the Offeror's cost/price.
- e. **Appendix A, Standard Forms** Offeror's authorized representative(s) **must** complete the standard forms and return with bid response.
- f. Appendix B, Contract
- g. Appendix C, GDOT Definitions and Special Conditions
- h. **Addenda** if any addenda have been issued, complete, sign and return the Bid Cost Form and reference All Addenda issued for bid.
- 1.4.2 Failure to Comply with Instructions: The City of Roswell may also choose not to evaluate, may deem non-responsive, and/or may disqualify from further consideration

any proposals that do not follow this ITB format, are difficult to understand, are difficult to read, or are missing any requested information.

- 1.4.3 Multiple Bids: Offerors may, at their option, submit multiple bids, in which case each bid shall be evaluated as a separate document. Multiple bids must be submitted in separate envelopes and marked plainly to notify that each envelope contains a separate and single bid response.
- 1.4.4 Copies Required and Deadline for Receipt of Sealed Bids: All bids must be received in sealed opaque packaging. Offerors must submit the following number of copies to the address set forth on the Cover Page:
 - One (1) unbound hard copy (3-ring binder OK) marked "Original" with original signatures; and
 - One (1) electronic copy. The electronic copy shall be submitted in pdf format (OCR) and organized in the same format as the original submission with each Chapter or Section of the original having a corresponding Electronic File.

Bids must be received sealed and at the Purchasing Office of the location noted on the Cover Page prior to **2:00 PM (EST)**, on December **8, 2016**. Facsimile or e-mail responses to invitation for bids are NOT accepted.

1.4.5 Late Submissions, Withdrawals, and Corrections:

- A. Late Bid: Regardless of cause, late bids will not be accepted and will automatically be disqualified from further consideration. It shall be the Offeror's sole risk to assure delivery to the Purchasing Office by the designated time. Late bids will not be opened and may be returned to the Offeror at the expense of the Offeror or destroyed if requested.
- B. **Bid Withdrawal:** An Offeror requesting to withdraw its bid prior to the ITB due date and time may submit a letter to the Buyer requesting to withdraw. The letter must be on company letterhead and signed by an individual authorized to legally bind the firm.
- C. Bid Correction: If an obvious clerical error is discovered after the bid has been opened; the Offeror may submit a letter to the designated Buyer within two business days of opening, requesting that the error be corrected. The letter must be on company letterhead and signed by an individual authorized to legally bind the firm. The Offeror must present clear and convincing evidence that an unintentional error was made. The Buyer will review the correction request and a judgment will be made. Generally, modifications to opened bids for reasons other than obvious clerical errors are not permitted.

1.5 Offeror's Certification

- 1.5.1 Understanding of Specifications and Requirements: By submitting a response to this ITB, Offeror agrees to an understanding of and compliance with the specifications and requirements described in this ITB.
- 1.5.2 Offeror's Signature: All signatures required in the bid on behalf on an Offeror must be signed in ink by an individual authorized to legally bind the business submitting the bid. The Offeror's signature on a bid in response to this ITB guarantees that the prices quoted

have been established without collusion and without effort to preclude the City of Roswell from obtaining the best possible supply or service. Proof of authority of the person signing the ITB response must be furnished upon request.

1.5.3 Offer in Effect for 180 Days: Except in rare cases as described in *Section 1.4.5*, a bid may not be corrected, withdrawn, or canceled by the Offeror for a 180-day period following the deadline for bid submission as defined in the Schedule of Events, or receipt of best and final offer, if required, and Offeror so agrees in submitting the bid.

1.6 Cost of Preparing a Bid

- 1.6.1 Roswell Not Responsible for Preparation Costs: The costs for developing and delivering responses to this ITB and any subsequent presentations of the bid as requested by the City of Roswell are entirely the responsibility of the Offeror. The City of Roswell is not liable for any expense incurred by the Offeror in the preparation and presentation of their bid.
- 1.6.2 All Timely Submitted Materials Become Roswell's Property: All materials submitted in response to this ITB become the property of the City of Roswell and are to be appended to any formal documentation, which would further define or expand any contractual relationship between the City of Roswell and Offeror resulting from this ITB process.

SECTION 2: ITB RECEIPT AND EVALUATION PROCESS

2.1. Authority

This ITB is issued under the authority of the City of Roswell.

2.2. Receipt of Bids and Public Inspection

- 2.2.1 Public Information: During the opening of sealed bids, the Offeror's name, bid amount, and other pertinent information will be read aloud and recorded. No other information will be disclosed at that time. Each bid offer is considered open record and all information received in response to this ITB, including copyrighted material, is deemed public information and will be made available for public viewing and copying shortly after bid opening with the following four (4) exceptions: (1) bona fide trade secrets meeting confidentiality requirements that have been properly marked, separated, and documented; (2) matters involving individual safety as determined by the City of Roswell; (3) any company financial information requested by the City of Roswell to determine vendor responsibility, unless prior written consent has been given by the Offeror; and (4) other constitutional protections.
- 2.2.2 Buyer's Review of Bids: Upon opening the sealed bids received in response to this ITB, the Buyer in charge of the solicitation will review the bids and separate out any information that meets the referenced exceptions in *Section 2.2.1* above, providing the following conditions have been met:
 - Confidential information is clearly marked and separated from the rest of the bid;

- Bid does not contain confidential material in the cost/price section; and
- An affidavit from an Offeror's legal counsel attesting to and explaining the validity
 of the trade secret claim is attached to each bid containing trade secrets.

Information separated out under this process will be available for review only by Buyer, the Finance Director, and limited other designees. Offerors must be prepared to pay all legal costs and fees associated with defending a claim for confidentiality in the event of a "right to know" (open records) request from another party.

2.3. Classification and Evaluation of Bids

- 2.3.1 Initial Classification of Bids as Responsive or Nonresponsive: All bids will initially be classified as either "responsive" or "nonresponsive". Bids may be found nonresponsive at any time during the evaluation process or negotiations if: any of the required information is not provided; the submitted price is found to be excessive or inadequate as measured by criteria stated in the ITB; or the bid is not within the plans and specifications described and required in the ITB. Bids found nonresponsive may not be considered further.
- 2.3.2 Determination of Responsibility: The Buyer will determine whether an Offeror has met the standards of responsibility. Such a determination may be made at any time during the evaluation process and through negotiation if information surfaces that would result in a determination of non-responsibility. If an Offeror is found non-responsible, the determination must be in writing and made a part of the procurement file.
- 2.3.3 Evaluation of Bids: During the evaluation of the bids, the City reserves the right to request clarification of bid responses and to request the submission of references, if deemed necessary for a complete evaluation of bid responses.

Award will be made to the responsive and responsible Offeror whose bid is most economical according to designated criteria. The determination of the lowest responsive and responsible Offeror may involve all or some of the following factors:

- price,

- conformity to specifications,

financial ability to meet the contract,

- previous performance,

facilities and equipment,

- availability of repair parts,

- experience,

- delivery promise,

terms of payment,

- compatibility as required,

- other cost,

- and other objective and accountable factors, if any.

The City shall be the judge of the factors and will make the award in the best interest of the City.

2.3.4 Completeness of Bids: Selection and award will be based on the Offeror's bid and other items outlined in this ITB. Submitted responses may not include references to information located elsewhere, such as Internet websites or libraries, unless specifically requested. Information or materials presented by Offerors outside the formal response or subsequent discussion/negotiation, if requested, will not be considered, will have no

bearing on any award, and may result in the Offeror being disqualified from further consideration.

- 2.3.5 Opportunity for Discussion/Negotiation: After receipt of all bids and prior to the determination of the award, the City of Roswell may initiate discussions with one or more Offerors should clarification or negotiation be necessary.
- 2.3.6 Contract Award: Award, if any, will be made by City Council upon recommendation, to the Offeror providing the lowest responsive and responsible bid and who provides all required documents.

2.4. Roswell's Rights Reserved

While the City of Roswell has every intention to make an award as a result of this ITB, issuance of the ITB in no way constitutes a commitment by the City of Roswell to award and execute a contract. Upon a determination such actions would be in its best interest, the City of Roswell, in its sole discretion, reserves the right to:

- Cancel or terminate this ITB at any time. A notice of cancellation will be issued on the Roswell website. If the ITB is cancelled, the City of Roswell will not reimburse any Offeror for the preparation of its bid. Bids may be returned upon request if unopened;
- Reject any or all bids received in response to this ITB,
- Make a contract award, based directly on the bids received, determined to be in the best interest of the City, in its sole discretion,
- Enter into further discussions with one or more Offerors;
- Waive and/or amend any undesirable, inconsequential, or inconsistent provisions/specifications of this ITB which would not have significant impact on any bid;
- Not award if it is in the best interest of the City of Roswell; or
- Terminate any contract if the City of Roswell determines adequate funds are not available.

SECTION 3: SCOPE OF PROJECT/SPECIFICATIONS

3.1 City's Intent

The City of Roswell Council, the governing authority of City of Roswell, Georgia ("the City"), through its Transportation Department, requests sealed bids to complete an intersection improvement project for the Grove Way – Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project.

The project removes a vertical curve, widens Grove Way and Bush Street, and builds a sidewalk. The reconstruction improves visibility and enables two way traffic thus doubling fire, emergency and public access to the Child Development Association (CDA), Pleasant Hill Baptist Church, Housing Authority of Roswell and its Veranda Project. City and Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) funds for construction have been committed to this Project.

The project is expected to start in January 2017 and take up to One Hundred Eighty (180) to complete.

This project shall include traffic control, surface preparations, asphaltic concrete work, traffic marking and striping and other items that may be related to the project work.

Required Information : General Notes

1. City of Roswell Inspector: Joe Vitale

Office: 770-594-6105 Cell: 404-787-8047 jvitale@roswellgov.com

- 2. A Georgia General Contractor's License or GDOT Certificate of Qualification is required for this project. Submit evidence of licensure with the bid.
- 3. Local funds are dedicated to this project.
- 4. This bid is mainly for the realignment of Grove Way and Bush Street to widen the roads, install sidewalks and a water line.
- 5. This contract is CDBG funded. This is a Section 3 Covered Project under the HUD Act of 1968 and Section 3 Residents and Business Concerns are encouraged to apply.
- 6. The quantities shown on the plans are approximate quantities. This project will be paid per the actual material quantities used in the field as dictated by the field conditions. Monthly invoices to be submitted at end of the month for completed work during the previous month. It is the contractor's responsibility to include all necessary expenses for the complete construction of this project.
- 7. The unit price bid schedule will also apply for change orders and be firm for three hundred sixty five (365) days from the Notice to Proceed to also serve as a construction estimate for phase 2 of this project that will be conducted by the CDA.
- 8. The project work hours, in consideration of the City Noise Ordinance, are to be 7:00 AM to 7:00 PM, but any work inside the road, such as up to one (1) lane being closed, shall be limited to 9:00 AM to 4:00 PM.
- 9. The project time of completion is One Hundred Eighty (180) days from the "Notice to Proceed."
- 10. It is solely the contractor's responsibility to follow all safety code and regulations during all sections of construction.
- 11. After signing/finalizing the contract with the Purchasing Division, the contractor shall contact John Wooten of the Transportation Department to obtain a right-of-way encroachment permit at 770-594-6108 (direct) 6420 (main) or jwooten@roswellgov.com. The permit shall be obtained prior to beginning any work within the City of Roswell or the State right-of-way.
- 12. A GDOT permit is not required for this project.
- 13. All work performed shall be in accordance with the Georgia Department of Transportation's Specifications and Standard Details and Drawings.
- 14. It is the contractor's responsibility to determine, and secure access to the job site including areas for materials and equipment storage. The site will be returned to its original condition upon project completion.
- 15. It shall be the contractor's responsibility to notify any and all utility companies for marking and location of any facilities which might be in the way.
- 16. The City of Roswell will not be responsible for any delay caused by the failure of any utility companies to respond in a timely manner. No claims will be considered for extra compensation
- 17. The contractor shall inspect the site, discuss and resolve potential conflicts with the City of Roswell inspector prior to begin construction.
- 18. All revisions to these plans must be submitted to the City of Roswell Department of Transportation and approved by the City of Roswell Transportation Director or Designee prior to continuing construction.
- 19. On-site burial of debris is prohibited.
- 20. If the contractor damages any existing infrastructure during construction, contractor shall, at contractor's own expense, repair or replace the damaged features in kind or as directed by the City of Roswell inspector and/or the infrastructure owner.
- 21. Contractor to remove temporary silt fence upon final stabilization.
- 22. Contractor shall install ashlar stone finish on all exposed sides, front and/or back, of all gravity,

MSE walls and traffic barrier. Ashlar stone finish pattern shall be "Rustic Ashlar" by "Hunt Valley Contractors," 3705 Crondall Lane, Owings Mills, MD 21117, by "Custom Rock," 2020 West 7th Street, St. Paul, MN 55116, or approved equal. Cost of ashlar stone finish shall be included in the unit price bid for gravity, MSE walls and traffic barrier item.

23. All raised island and medians shall be:

Stamped Colored Brick Pattern Color Tile Red Federal Standard 595B Color #31310

24. Notify City of Roswell inspector 72 hours prior to begin construction.

SECTION 4: OFFEROR QUALIFICATIONS

4.1 City's Right to Investigate

The City may make such investigations as deemed necessary to determine the ability of the offeror to provide the supplies and/or perform the services specified.

4.2 Offeror Informational Requirements

In determining the capabilities of an offeror to perform the services specified herein, the following informational requirement(s) must be met by the offeror.

4.2.1 References: Offeror shall provide a list of the last <u>five (5)</u> clients/projects of the same general size and scope that proposed in this ITB. The City reserves the right to use any information or additional references deemed necessary to establish the ability of the offeror to perform the conditions of the contract. Note that the reputation of the Offeror regarding adequacy of their past skillful performance of work of this type and magnitude required herein, shall be considered when making the award of contract and lack thereof is grounds for bid rejection. (See Exhibit A for Reference Form)

SECTION 5: COST SUBMISSION

Offerors shall respond to this bid utilizing the Cost Bid form on Page 23 of this ITB and the Schedule of Items provided in a separate attachment. Award for this project will go to the lowest responsive responsible bidder.

SECTION 6: TERMS AND CONDITIONS

The City of Roswell's Terms and Conditions are set forth below. Offerors should notify the City of Roswell of any Terms and Conditions that either preclude them from responding to the ITB or add unnecessary cost. This notification must be made by the deadline for receipt of written/e-mailed questions or with the Offeror's ITB response. Any requests for material, substantive, important exceptions to the standard terms and conditions will be addressed by formal written addendum issued by the designated Buyer. The City of Roswell reserves the right to address any non-material, minor, insubstantial exceptions to the terms and conditions with the highest-scored Offeror at the time of contract negotiation.

6.1 Additional Contract Provisions and Terms

This ITB, including all ITB documents and any addenda, the Offeror's bid, including any amendments, any clarification question responses, and any negotiations shall be included as part of the contract upon award. In the event of a dispute as to the duties and responsibilities of the parties under the contract, the contract, along with any attachments prepared by the City of Roswell, will govern in the same order of precedence as listed in the contract.

The Contractor shall commence the work to be performed under this Contract Agreement on a date to be specified in a written Notice to Proceed and shall complete all work hereunder within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days. Time is of the essence and is an essential element of this Contract, and the Contractor shall pay to the Owner, not as penalty, but as liquidated damages, the sum of \$300.00 for each calendar day that there is a default of completing the Work within the time limit named herein. These fixed liquidated damages are not established as a penalty but are agreed upon in advance by the owner and the contractor due to the uncertainty and impossibility of making a determination as to the actual and consequential damages incurred by the Owner and the general public of the City of Roswell, Georgia as a result of the failure on the part of the Contractor to complete the Work on time. Such liquidated damages referred to herein are intended to be and are cumulative and shall be in addition to every other remedy now or hereafter enforceable at law, in equity, by statute, or under Contract.

6.2 Performance Prior to Contract Execution

The successful Offeror shall not begin performance of the project prior to the execution of a formal written contract by the City of Roswell and the Offeror. Any Offeror beginning performance prior to the execution of the contract shall be deemed to be proceeding at the Offeror's risk, and shall not be entitled to any compensation for such performance. In addition, the City of Roswell reserves the right to withdraw or cancel the award of the ITB.

6.3 Contract Term

The contract term for this bid shall be for duration of the project until completion upon written approval of the City and successful Offeror.

6.4 Contract Termination

The City may terminate, by written notice to the Offeror, any resulting contract without cause. The City must give notice of termination to the Offeror at least **30 days** prior to the effective date of termination.

6.5 Subcontractors

The lowest responsive and responsible Offeror will be the prime contractor, if a contract is awarded, and shall be responsible, in total, for all work of any subcontractors. All subcontractors, if any, must be listed in the bid submission. The City of Roswell reserves the right to approve all subcontractors. The Contractor shall be responsible to the City of Roswell for the acts and omissions of all subcontractors or agents and of persons directly or indirectly employed by such subcontractors, and for the acts and omissions of persons employed directly by the Contractor. Further, nothing contained within this document or any contract documents created as a result of any contract award derived from this ITB shall create any contractual relationships between any subcontractor and the City of Roswell.

6.6 Bonding Requirements

Each bid must be accompanied with a BID BOND (bond only: certified checks or other forms are not acceptable) in an amount equal to five percent (5%) of the base bid, payable to the City of Roswell. Said bid bond guarantees the Offeror will enter into a contract to construct the project strictly within the terms and conditions stated in this bid and in the bidding and contract documents, should the construction contract be awarded.

The successful Offeror shall be required to furnish a bond for the faithful performance on the contract and a bond to secure payment of all claims for materials furnished and/or labor performed in performance of the project, both in amounts equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the contract price.

Bonds shall be issued by a corporate surety appearing on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to do business in the State of Georgia.

Date of Bond must not be prior to date of Contract. If Contractor is a Partnership, all partners shall execute Bond.

6.7 General Insurance Requirements

The Offeror shall provide the City of Roswell with a certified copy of each of the policies or binders to the address listed under *Section 1.1* indicating the existence of the policies prior to the beginning of the contract term. In the event a binder is delivered, it shall be replaced within ten (10) days by a certified copy of the policy. Each policy shall contain a valid provision or endorsement that the policy may not be canceled without giving thirty (30) days written notice thereof to the City of Roswell representative named in the contract. A renewal policy or certificate shall be delivered to the City of Roswell at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of each expiring policy. If at any time, any of the policies shall be or become unsatisfactory to the City of Roswell as to form or substance, or any of the carriers issuing such policies shall be or become unsatisfactory to the City of Roswell, the Offeror shall deliver to the City of Roswell representative upon demand a certified copy of any policy required herein for review. The Certificates of Insurance shall state that the City of Roswell is additionally insured.

Statutory Workers' Compensation Insurance:

Employers Liability:

Bodily Injury by Accident
 Bodily Injury by Disease
 Bodily Injury by Disease
 Bodily Injury by Disease
 \$100,000 each employee

Comprehensive General Liability Insurance:

- (a) \$1,000,000 limit of liability per occurrence for bodily injury and property damage Owner's and Contractor's Protective
- (b) Products/Completed Operations Insurance
- (c) Broad Form Property Damage
- (d) Personal Injury Coverage

Comprehensive Automobile Liability Insurance:

- (a) \$1,000,000 limit of liability
- (b) Comprehensive form covering all owned, non-owned and hired vehicles

Excess Umbrella Liability Insurance:

- (a) \$1,000,000 limit of liability
- (b) Coverage at least as broad as primary coverage as outlined under Items 1, 2 and 3 above

6.8 Compliance with Workers' Compensation Act

The Contractor is required to supply the City of Roswell with proof of compliance with the Workers' Compensation Act while performing work for the City of Roswell. Neither the Contractor nor its employees are employees of the City of Roswell. Proof of compliance must be received at the address listed under *Section 1.1* within acceptable time limits established by the contract. If the Contractor does not meet the State's requirement for workers' compensation coverage, the certificate of insurance shall state that the contractor waives subrogation in regard to workers' compensation.

6.9 Compliance with Illegal Immigration Reform and Enforcement Act

E-Verify Program: The City of Roswell is committed to compliance with federal and state laws requiring the verification of newly hired employees to ensure they are lawfully entitled to work in the United States. As such, the City of Roswell shall not enter into a contract for the physical performance of services unless the contractor registers and participates in a federal work authorization program (E-Verify). An Offeror should include a fully executed E-Verify affidavit as part of its proposal (Exhibit D).

Requirement to Participate in a Federal Work Authorization Program (E-Verify):

- (1) Pursuant to O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91:
 - a. Public employers shall not enter into any contract for the physical performance of services within the State of Georgia unless the contractor registers and participates in a federal work authorization program to verify the employment eligibility of all newly hired employees;
 - b. Subcontractors shall not enter into any contract with a contractor for the physical performance of services within the State of Georgia unless such subcontractor registers and participates in a federal work

- authorization program to verify the employment eligibility of all newly hired employees; and
- c. Sub-subcontractors shall not enter into any contract with a subcontractor or sub-subcontractor for the physical performance of services within the State of Georgia unless such sub-subcontractor registers and participates in a federal work authorization program to verify the employment eligibility of all newly hired employees.
- (2) As of the date of enactment of O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91, the applicable federal work authorization program is "E-Verify" (https://e-verify.uscis.gov/enroll/StartPage.aspx?JS=YES) operated by the United States Citizenship and Immigration Services Bureau of the United States Department of Homeland Security. Information and instructions regarding E-Verify program registration, corporate administrator registration, and designated agent registration can be found at that website address.

Contractor, Subcontractor, and Sub-subcontractor Evidence of Compliance:

- (1) Public employers who enter into a contract for the physical performance of services within the State of Georgia shall include in such contract a provision stating that compliance with the requirements of O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91 are conditions of the contract.
- (2) Pursuant to O.C.G.A. §13-10-91, public employers shall include in all covered contracts a provision stating the contractor's agreement that, in the event the contractor employs or contracts with a subcontractor in connection with the covered contract, the contractor will secure from such subcontractor attestation of the subcontractor's compliance with O.C.G.A. 13-10-91 by the subcontractor's execution of the subcontractor affidavit and maintain records of such attestation for inspection by the City of Roswell at any time. Such subcontractor affidavit shall become a part of the contractor/subcontractor agreement.
- (3) Pursuant to O.C.G.A. §13-10-91, public employers shall include in all covered contracts a provision stating the contractor's agreement that, in the event the contractor employs or contracts with a subcontractor that employs or contracts with any sub-subcontractor, the subcontractor will secure from such sub-subcontractor attestation of the sub-subcontractor's compliance with O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91 by the sub-subcontractor's execution of the sub-subcontractor affidavit and maintain records of such attestation for inspection by the City of Roswell at any time. Such sub-subcontractor affidavit shall become a part of the subcontractor/sub-subcontractor agreement.
- (4) All portions of contracts pertaining to compliance with O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91 and these rules, and any affidavit related hereto, shall be open for public inspection in this State at reasonable times during normal business hours.

6.10 Compliance with Laws

The Offeror must, in performance of work under the contract, fully comply with all applicable federal, state, or local laws, rules and regulations, including, but not limited to, the Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, and Section 504 of the

Rehabilitation Act of 1973. Any subletting or subcontracting by the Offeror subjects subcontractors to the same provision. The Offeror agrees that the hiring of persons to perform the contract will be made on the basis of merit and qualifications and there will be no discrimination based upon race, color, religion, creed, political ideas, sex, age, marital status, physical or mental disability, or national origin by the persons performing the contract.

6.11 Drug-Free Workplace

If Contractor is an individual, he or she hereby certifies that he or she will not engage in the unlawful manufacture, sale, distribution, dispensation, possession, or use of a controlled substance or marijuana during the performance of this contract.

- 6.11.1 Certification: If Contractor is an entity other than an individual, it hereby certifies that:
 - i. A drug-free workplace will be provided for the Contractor's employees during the performance of this contract; and
 - ii. It will secure from any subcontractor hired to work in a drug-free workplace the following written certification: "As part of the subcontracting agreement with (Contractor's Name), (Subcontractor's Name), certifies to the Contractor that a drug-free workplace will be provided for the subcontractor's employees during the performance of this contract pursuant to paragraph 7 of subsection B of Code Section 50-24-3."
- 6.11.2 Penalties: Contractor may be suspended, terminated, or debarred if it is determined that:
 - iii. The Contractor has made false certification hereinabove; or
 - iv. The Contractor has violated such certification by failure to carry out the requirements of Official Code of Georgia Section 50-24-3.

6.12 Substitutions and Change Orders

NO substitutions of material, schedule cancellations, or change orders are permitted after contract award without written approval by the City Administrator. Where specific employees are proposed by the Offeror for the work, those employees shall perform the work as long as those employees work for the Contractor, either as employees or subcontractors, unless the City of Roswell agrees to a replacement. Requests for any substitution will be reviewed and may be approved by the City of Roswell at its sole discretion. Verbal agreements to the contrary will not be recognized.

6.13 Invoicing and Payment

The City of Roswell agrees to pay the Offeror in current funds for the performance of the contract subject to additions and deductions as provided in the General Conditions of the contract. Upon completion of work and acceptance of the items, the Offeror shall submit an invoice detailing the appropriate charges as currently allowed. The City shall retain ten (10%) percent of the first 50% of the project and zero thereafter the Completed Work. When all Work is completed and final acceptance has been approved by the City, the Offeror may invoice for the amount retained.

The City will process approved payment requests under this project to the awarded Contractor. Payment to subcontractors and suppliers is the responsibility of the awarded Contractor. The City will not entertain any other payment arrangements.

Invoices shall be submitted to:

Roswell Finance Department Attn: Cash Disbursements invoices@roswellgov.com 38 Hill Street Roswell, GA 30075

Upon receipt of invoice and inspection and acceptance of the items, the City of Roswell will render payment. All such invoices will be paid within thirty (30) days by the City of Roswell unless any items thereon are questioned, in which event payment will be withheld pending verification of the amount claimed and the validity of the claim. The Offeror will provide complete cooperation during any such investigation.

Successful Offeror(s) must provide the City with a completed and signed W-9

6.14 Taxes

No sales tax will be charged on any orders.

6.15 Deliveries

In the event there are to be deliveries on site, all goods and materials will be F.O.B. Destination, Freight Prepaid and Allowed. The onsite delivery address is:

City of Roswell 38 Hill Street Roswell Georgia 30075

No freight or postage charges will be paid by the City of Roswell unless such charges are included and accepted in the bid price and awarded by contract. The Offeror, at Offeror's expense, will arrange to have someone onsite to inspect and accept delivery. The Offeror has sole responsibility for securing all materials at the project site. Offeror shall transfer and deliver to the department named all of the goods and/or services described in this bid for the consideration set forth herein. Risk of loss of the goods shall pass to the department upon acceptance only. Title to the goods shall remain with vendor until acceptance by the department.

Appendix A – Standard Forms

This section contains the forms necessary to ensure compliance with various laws as described within this ITB.

Please complete, sign, and return each of the following forms with the bid submittal:

- Cost Bid Form
- Bid Bond
- References
- List of Subcontractors
- Corporate Certificate
- Local Vendor Preference
- Affidavit Verifying Contractor Participation in Federal Work Authorization Program (E-Verify)
- Section 00801 CDBG Section 3 Solicitation Package

COST BID FORM

TO: BUYER OF RECORD CITY OF ROSWELL ROSWELL, GEORGIA 30075

To Whom It May Concern:

In compliance with your Invitation To Bid, the undersigned, hereinafter termed the Bidder, proposes to enter into a Contract with the City of Roswell, Georgia, to provide the necessary machinery, tools, apparatus, other means of construction, and all materials and labor specified in the Contract Documents or as necessary to complete the Work in the manner therein specified within the time specified, as therein set forth, for:

Grove Way – Bush Street Realignment and Water Line Project

The Bidder has carefully examined and fully understands the Contract, Specifications, and other documents hereto attached, has made a personal examination of the Site of the proposed Work, has satisfied himself as to the actual conditions and requirements of the Work, and hereby proposes and agrees that if his bid is accepted, he will contract with the City of Roswell in full conformance with the Contract Documents.

Unless otherwise directed, all work performed shall be in accordance with the Georgia Department of Transportation *Standard Specifications, Construction of Transportation Systems* (current edition). All materials used in the process of completion of the work included in the Contract will be furnished from Georgia Department of Transportation certified suppliers only.

It is the intent of this Bid to include all items of construction and all Work indicated called for in the Specifications, or otherwise a part of the Contract Documents.

In accordance with the foregoing, the undersigned proposes to furnish and construct the items listed in the attached Bid schedule for the unit prices stated.

The Bidder agrees that the cost of any work performed, materials furnished, services provided or expenses incurred, which are not specifically delineated in the Contract Documents but which are incidental to the scope, intent, and completion of the Contract, shall be deemed to have been included in the prices bid for the various items scheduled.

The Bidder further proposes and agrees hereby to promptly commence the Work with adequate forces and equipment within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of Notice to Proceed and to complete all Work within one hundred eighty (180) calendar days thereafter.

Attached hereto is an executed Bid Bond in the amount of	Dollars (\$ (Five
Percent of Base Bid)).	

If this bid shall be accepted by the City of Roswell and the undersigned shall fail to execute a satisfactory contract in the form of said proposed Contract, and give satisfactory Performance and Payment Bonds, or furnish satisfactory proof of carriage of the insurance required within ten (10) days from the date of Notice of Award of the Contract, then the City of Roswell may, at its option, determine that the undersigned abandoned the Contract and there upon this bid shall be null and void, and the sum stipulated in the attached Bid Bond shall be forfeited to the City of Roswell as liquidated damages.

Bidder agrees that the provisions of the <u>City of Roswell Vendor Manual</u> are incorporated herein by reference and made a part hereof just as if it had been fully set out herein. Provided, however, that in the event of a conflict between the terms and conditions contained therein and the terms and conditions of this Contract, the latter shall govern.

Bidder agrees that from the date this Invitation to Bid is issued until an award is made, bidders are not allowed to communicate with any staff or elected officials of the City regarding this procurement. Any unauthorized contact may disqualify the bidder from further consideration. Contact information for the single point of contact is as follows:

Charise Glass

38 Hill Street Roswell. GA 30076

Telephone Number:	770-641-3718	
E-mail Address:	purchasing@roswellgov.com	
Diddon has sanofully ava	mined the Bidding Decuments outitled. Chare May Buch Street	
Realignment and Wat	mined the Bidding Documents entitled: Grove Way Bush Street	
Bid Number: 16-343-C;	er Enic ,	
Bid Due Date: Decembe	r 8, 2016;	
Acknowledges receipt of	f the following addenda numbers and dates, if any:	
	;	
-	oremises and conditions affecting the Work, the undersigned proper and materials called for by them for the Base Bid Work in accordance sum of:	
	DOLLARS (W	ords)
(\$) (Numbers)	
Bidder further declares	that the full name and resident address of Bidder's Principal is as fo	allows:
		Jilovv3.
	and the familiance and resident address of Enduer of Innerparis as in	Jilows.
		Jiiows.

Buyer:

Address:

	_ day of	Signed, sealed, and dated this
(Seal)	Company Name	Bidder _.
		Bidder Mailing Address:
		By: _
		Title: _
		Phone: _
		E Mail.

BID BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, THAT	(Name
of Contractor)	(Address of
Contractor) a	
(Corporation, Partnership and or Individual) hereinafter called Principal, and	
(Name of Surety)	
(Address of Surety)	
a corporation of the State of, and a surety authorized by law to do State of Georgia, hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto	business in the
City of Roswell Georgia (Name of Obligee) 38 Hill Street Suite 130, Roswell Georgia 30075 (Address of Obligee)	
herein after referred to as Obligee, in the penal sum of	which sum well
WHEREAS, the Principal is about to submit, or has submitted, to the City of Roswell, Geor for furnishing materials, labor, and equipment for:	rgia, a proposal
Grove Way – Bush Street Realignment and Water Line Project	

WHEREAS, the Principal desires to file this Bond in accordance with law in lieu of a certified Bidder's check otherwise required to accompany this Proposal.

NOW, THEREFORE, the conditions of this obligation are such that if the bid is accepted, the Principal shall within ten days after receipt of notification of the acceptance execute a Contract in accordance with the Bid and upon the terms, conditions, and prices set forth in the form and manner required by the City of Roswell, Georgia, and execute a sufficient and satisfactory Performance Bond and Payment Bond payable to the City of Roswell, Georgia, each in an amount of 100% of the total Contract Price, in form and with security satisfactory to said the City of Roswell, Georgia, and otherwise, to be and remain in full force and virtue in law; and the Surety shall, upon failure of the Principal to comply with any or all of the foregoing requirements within the time specified above, immediately pay to the City of Roswell, Georgia, upon

demand, the amount hereof in good and lawful money of the United States of America, not as a penalty, but as liquidated damages.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that Principal and Surety agree and represent that this bond is executed pursuant, to and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated, as Amended, including, but not limited to, O.C.G.A. SS 13-10-1, et. seg. and SS 36-86-101, et. seg. and is intended to be and shall be constructed as a bond in compliance with the requirements thereof.

Signed, sealed, and dated this	day of	A.D., 20
ATTEST:		
(Principal Secretary)	(Principal)
(SEAL)	BY:	
(Witness to Principal)	(Address)	
(Address)		
	(Surety)	
ATTEST	BY:(Attorney-in	n-Fact) and Resident Agent
(Attorney-in-Fact)		
(Seal)(Address)		
(Witness as to Surety)		
(Address)		

NOTE: Date of Bond must not be prior to date of Contract. If Contractor is a Partnership, all partners should execute Bond.

REFERENCES

REFERENCES: Please provide the City with the last five (5) clients of similar size and scope. You may submit your standard list of references as opposed to using this form, but you still need to complete and sign at the bottom.

Name of Entity/Firm:
Mailing Address:
City/State/Zip Code:
Contact Person Name:
Contact Person Telephone Number:
Date When Work Performed:
Description of Work Performed:
REFERENCE # 2
Name of Entity/Firm:
Mailing Address:
City/State/Zip Code:
Contact Person Name:
Contact Person Telephone Number:
Date When Work Performed:
Description of Work Performed:

REFERENCE # 1

REFERENCE # 3

Name of Entity/Firm:
Mailing Address:
City/State/Zip Code:
Contact Person Name:
Contact Person Telephone Number:
Date When Work Performed:
Description of Work Performed:
REFERENCE # 4
Name of Entity/Firm:
Mailing Address:
City/State/Zip Code:
Contact Person Name:
Contact Person Telephone Number:
Date When Work Performed:
Description of Work Performed:

REFERENCE # 5

Name of Entity/Firm:	_
Mailing Address:	
City/State/Zip Code:	
Contact Person Name:	
Contact Person Telephone Number:	_
Date When Work Performed:	-
Description of Work Performed:	_
	_
By signing below, I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agr connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for same material or equipment, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I under collusive bidding is a violation of State and Federal law and can result in fines, prison and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of this bid, and certify authorized to sign this bid for the bidder. I further certify that the provisions of the Off Georgia Annotated and the Code of Ordinances of the City of Roswell have not a be violated in any respect.	Is, supplies stand that sentences, that I am fficial Code
By signing below, I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agr connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for same materia or equipment, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I under collusive bidding is a violation of State and Federal law and can result in fines, prison and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of this bid, and certify authorized to sign this bid for the bidder. I further certify that the provisions of the O of Georgia Annotated and the Code of Ordinances of the City of Roswell have not a	Is, supplies stand that sentences, that I am fficial Code
By signing below, I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agr connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for same materia or equipment, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I under collusive bidding is a violation of State and Federal law and can result in fines, prison and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of this bid, and certify authorized to sign this bid for the bidder. I further certify that the provisions of the Of Georgia Annotated and the Code of Ordinances of the City of Roswell have not a be violated in any respect.	Is, supplies stand that sentences, that I am fficial Code
By signing below, I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agr connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for same materia or equipment, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I under collusive bidding is a violation of State and Federal law and can result in fines, prison and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of this bid, and certify authorized to sign this bid for the bidder. I further certify that the provisions of the Of Georgia Annotated and the Code of Ordinances of the City of Roswell have not a be violated in any respect. Name of Company:	Is, supplies stand that sentences, that I am fficial Code
By signing below, I certify that this bid is made without prior understanding, agr connection with any corporation, firm, or person submitting a bid for same material or equipment, and is in all respects fair and without collusion or fraud. I under collusive bidding is a violation of State and Federal law and can result in fines, prison and civil damage awards. I agree to abide by all conditions of this bid, and certify authorized to sign this bid for the bidder. I further certify that the provisions of the Off Georgia Annotated and the Code of Ordinances of the City of Roswell have not a be violated in any respect. Name of Company: Contact Name:	Is, supplies stand that sentences, that I am fficial Code

LIST OF SUBCONTRACTORS

do, do not propose to Subcontract work to t	_, propose to subcontract some of t the following subcontractors:	he work on this proje
SUBCONTRACTOR	WORK TO BE PERFORMED	% OF THE WORK
omnany Name		

* The City of Roswell requires 51% participation by the prime Contractor on all projects.

CORPORATE CERTIFICATE

l,		, certify that I am the Secretary	of the Corporation
named as Contra	ctor on the foregoing bi	d; that	
who signed said l	oid in behalf of the Cont	ractor, was then (title)	of
said Corporation;	; that said bid was duly s	igned for and on behalf of said Cor	poration by authority
of its Board of Di	rectors, and is within the	e scope of its corporate powers; tha	at said
Corporation is or	ganized under the laws (of the State of	·
This	day of	, 20	
		(Seal)	
(Signature)			

AFFIDAVIT VERIFYING CONTRACTOR PARTICIPATION IN FEDERAL WORK AUTHORIZATION PROGRAM

By executing this affidavit, the undersigned contractor verifies its compliance with O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91, stating affirmatively that the individual, firm or corporation which is engaged in the physical performance of services on behalf of the **City of Roswell (GA)** has registered with, is authorized to use and uses the federal work authorization program commonly known as E-Verify, or any subsequent replacement program, in accordance with the applicable provisions and deadlines established in O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91. Furthermore, the undersigned contractor will continue to use the federal work authorization program throughout the contract period and the undersigned contractor will contract for the physical performance of services in satisfaction of such contract only with subcontractors who present an affidavit to the contractor with the information required by O.C.G.A. § 13-10-91(b).

Contractor hereby attests that its federal work authorization user identification number and date of authorization are as follows:

Federal Work Authorization (E-Verify) User Identification Number	
Date of Authorization	
Name of Contractor	
Name of Project	
I hereby declare under penalty of perjury that the foregoing is true and correct.	
Executed on,, 201 in (city), (state).
Signature of Authorized Officer or Agent	
Printed Name and Title of Authorized Officer or Agent	
SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN BEFORE ME ON THIS THE DAY OF,	201
NOTARY PUBLIC My Commission Expires:	

Appendix B – Sample Contract

CONTRACT AGREEMENT

This Contract for the Grove Way -	-Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project (the "Project") is
made as of the day of	2016 (the "Execution Date") by and between
("Contractor") and The City of Roswell ("	'City"). Contractor and City may be referred to individually as a
"Party" or collectively as the "Parties".	

CONTRACT:

NOW, THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the mutual promises contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

- The CONTRACTOR shall furnish all material, labor, equipment, and tools necessary for the Project located in Roswell, GA, as well as all work incidental and pertinent thereto all in accordance with the Contract (hereinafter designated the "CONTRACT"); ITB 16-343-C Grove Way- Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project (hereinafter designated the "Proposal"), a copy of which is attached hereto as Exhibit A and incorporated herein; and the CONTRACTOR'S Response to ITB 16-343-C Grove Way Bush Street Realignment and Waterline Project (Exhibit B) (hereinafter designated the "Response"). In the event of any conflict, ambiguity, or inconsistency between the terms contained in this CONTRACT and the Exhibits, the terms set forth in this CONTRACT shall govern and control.
- 2. The term of the CONTRACT shall begin on the Effective Date first written above, and shall be for the duration of the project, unless sooner terminated as permitted herein, or unless extended by agreement of the parties set forth in writing. The CONTRACTOR is required to submit to the City a Certificate of Insurance prior to commencing work. In addition, the work shall be scheduled as agreed upon by the parties. Work shall commence with adequate force and equipment within ten (10) days from the Notice to Proceed from the City and shall be completed within one hundred twenty (120) calendar days thereafter.

3. Pricing

The City shall pay the CONTRACTOR for the CONTRACTOR'S performance in accordance with the amounts established in CONTRACTOR'S Completed Cost Bid Form or the amount finally awarded by City (\$ _______). The City shall pay the Contractor in accordance with the prices stipulated in the Bid Schedule based upon verified quantities. No price adjustments shall be made during the term or any extension of this Contract except upon mutual consent of the parties.. The contractor shall invoice the City on a monthly basis for actual quantities completed.

4. Termination

(a) Termination by City: City may at its sole option terminate this CONTRACT by giving the CONTRACTOR thirty (30) days written notice. Should the CONTRACTOR fail to fulfill in a timely and

proper manner its obligations under this CONTRACT or if it should violate any of the terms of this CONTRACT, the City shall have the right to immediately terminate the CONTRACT. Such termination shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of any liability to the City for damages sustained by virtue of any breach by CONTRACTOR. A reasonable period of time to cure a CONTRACTOR breach of CONTRACT can be negotiated with the CONTRACTOR selected.

- (b) *Termination by CONTRACTOR*. If at any time or from time to time during the Term, any of the following events shall occur and not be remedied within the applicable period of time herein specified, namely:
 - (i) City shall materially fail to keep, observe or perform any covenant, agreement, term or provision of this CONTRACT to be kept, observed or performed by City, and such default shall continue for a period of sixty (60) days after written notice thereof by CONTRACTOR to City, which shall specify such failure with particularity.
- (c) Continuing Obligations. If this CONTRACT is terminated pursuant to this Section 4, the Parties shall account for and pay to the other all sums due and owing pursuant to the terms of this CONTRACT within thirty (30) days after the effective date of termination.
- (d) Force Majeure. Neither Party shall be liable for any loss, damage, delay or nonperformance of any Services as a result of causes not reasonably within the control of such Party including, but not limited to, acts of God, terrorism, war, riot, insurrection, civil violence or disobedience, blockages, embargoes, sabotage, epidemics, fire, strikes, lock-outs or other industrial or labor disturbances, lighting, hurricanes, cyclonic storms, and explosions; provided, however, that the affected Party notifies the other Party promptly of the occurrence of the cause and thereafter exerts commercially reasonable efforts to overcome the cause of the prevention or hindrance if such cause is within the Party's reasonable control, and to resume performance.

5. Representations and Warranties

- (a) Representations by CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR hereby represents and warrants to City that:
 - (i) CONTRACTOR is a not for profit company duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Georgia, is duly qualified to conduct business in the State of Georgia and has the requisite power and authority to enter into this CONTRACT and perform its obligations hereunder.
 - (ii) CONTRACTOR has all requisite power and authority to enter into and perform this CONTRACT and to perform each of its obligations under this CONTRACT. This CONTRACT and the transactions contemplated by this CONTRACT have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary action on the part of CONTRACTOR.
 - (iii) This CONTRACT has been duly executed and delivered by CONTRACTOR and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of CONTRACTOR, enforceable against CONTRACTOR in accordance with its terms, except to the extent that its enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable laws affecting creditors' rights generally.
 - (iv) The execution and delivery of this CONTRACT by CONTRACTOR does not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein will not (i) result in the breach of any of the terms and conditions of, or constitute a default with respect to or result in the acceleration of any indebtedness or create liability under any material contract, agreement, commitment,

indenture, mortgage, note, bond, lease, license or other instrument or obligation to which CONTRACTOR is now a party or by which CONTRACTOR may be bound or affected; or (ii) violate any law or any rule or regulation of any administrative agency or governmental body, or any order, writ, injunction or decree of any court, administrative agency or governmental body. The execution and delivery of this CONTRACT, do not, and will not constitute a material default under any organization or governing agreement relating to CONTRACTOR.

- (b) Representations by City. City hereby represents and warrants to CONTRACTOR as follows:
 - (i) City is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the State of Georgia, is duly qualified to conduct business in the State of Georgia and has the requisite power and authority to enter into this CONTRACT and perform its obligations hereunder.
 - (ii) City has all requisite power and authority to enter into and perform this CONTRACT and to perform each of its obligations under this CONTRACT. This CONTRACT and the transactions contemplated by this CONTRACT have been duly and validly authorized by all necessary action on the part of City.
 - (iii) This CONTRACT has been duly executed and delivered by City and constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligation of City, enforceable against City in accordance with its terms, except to the extent that its enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency and other applicable laws affecting creditors' rights generally.
 - (iv) The execution and delivery of this CONTRACT by City does not, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein will not (i) result in the breach of any of the terms and conditions of, or constitute a default with respect to or result in the acceleration of any indebtedness or create liability under any material contract, agreement, commitment, indenture, mortgage, note, bond, lease, license or other instrument or obligation to which City is now a party or by which City may be bound or affected; or (ii) violate any law or any rule or regulation of any administrative agency or governmental body, or any order, writ, injunction or decree of any court, administrative agency or governmental body. The execution and delivery of this CONTRACT, do not, and will not constitute a material default under any organization or governing agreement relating to City
- (c) Disclaimer of Warranties. Other than as specifically set forth herein, neither of the Parties makes any representations, warranties or guarantees, express or implied, directly or indirectly, including, but not limited to, any warrant of merchantability or fitness for a particularly purpose.

6. Indemnification

CONTRACTOR hereby agrees to hold harmless and indemnify City, and its employees, agents, representatives, successors and assigns from and against any and all losses, liabilities, damages, demands, claims, suits, actions, causes of action, judgments, assessments, costs and expenses, including, without limitation, interest, penalties, reasonable attorneys' fees, any and all expenses incurred in investigating, preparing or defending against any litigation, commenced or threatened, or any claim whatsoever, and any and all amounts paid in settlement of any claim or litigation (collectively, "Damages"), asserted against, resulting to, imposed upon, or incurred or suffered by of them, directly or indirectly, as a result of, arising from, or relating directly or indirectly to: (i) any inaccuracy in or any breach or nonfulfillment of any of the representations or warranties made by CONTRACTOR in this Agreement; (ii) any breach or nonfulfillment of any of law by CONTRACTOR in

performing its obligations under this CONTRACT.

7. <u>Insurance</u>

The CONTRACTOR, at all times that this CONTRACT is in force, agrees to provide, as a minimum, worker's compensation, commercial general liability, and automobile liability insurance coverage in accordance with the Insurance Requirements provided in Section 6.7 of ITB 14-233-C.

8. Compliance with All Laws and Licenses

The Contractor must obtain all necessary licenses and comply with local, state and federal requirements. The Contractor shall comply with all laws, rules and regulations of any governmental entity pertaining to its performance under this CONTRACT.

9. Assignment

The Contractor shall not assign or subcontract the whole or any part of this CONTRACT without the City of Roswell's prior written consent.

10. Amendments in Writing

No amendments to this CONTRACT shall be effective unless it is in writing and signed by duly authorized representatives of the parties.

11. Policy on Hiring of Non-Resident Aliens

The final award of a contract is contingent upon compliance with O.C.G.A. 13-10-91 and Chapter 300-10-1 of the Rules of the Georgia Department of Labor, and the Contractor certifying to the City that it, and all its subcontractors, has registered and currently participates in the federal work authorization program to verify information of all new employees with respect to all public employers, contractors, or subcontractors. Contractor may be suspended, terminated, or debarred if it is determined that the Contractor has made false certification or that the Contractor has violated such certification by failure to carry out this requirement.

12. Inclusion of Documents, Exhibits

ITB 16-343-C and the Contractor's proposal submitted in response thereto, including any best and final offer, are incorporated in this CONTRACT; form an integral part of this CONTRACT; and, are attached hereto as Exhibits A and B.

In the event of a conflict in language between this CONTRACT and the foregoing documents incorporated herein, the provisions and requirements set forth in this CONTRACT shall govern. In the event of a conflict between the language of the Contractor's proposal, the language in the former shall govern.

13. General Provisions

(a) Governing Law/Jurisdiction. This CONTRACT is entered into in the State of Georgia and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Georgia, without regard to its choice of law provisions. The Parties further irrevocably consent and agree that the Superior Court of Fulton County, Georgia shall be the exclusive jurisdiction for any action or dispute arising out of this

CONTRACT and the Parties hereby consent to venue in said court.

- (b) Severability. If any provision of this CONTRACT is held invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, the other provisions of this CONTRACT will remain in full force and effect. Any provision of this CONTRACT held invalid or unenforceable only in part or degree will remain in full force and effect to the extent not held invalid or unenforceable.
- (c) Waiver. Neither the failure nor any delay by any Party in exercising any right, power, or privilege under this CONTRACT will operate as a waiver of such right, power, or privilege, and no single or partial exercise of any such right, power, or privilege will preclude any other or further exercise of such right, power, or privilege or the exercise of any other right, power, or privilege.
- (d) *Survival*. Except to the extent provided to the contrary in this CONTRACT, no termination of this CONTRACT shall in any way effect or impair the power, obligation, duties, rights and liabilities of the Parties relating to (i) any transaction or event occurring prior to such termination or (ii) any of the undertakings, CONTRACTs, covenants, warranties and representations of the parties with respect to (i) or (ii) above. All such undertakings, agreements, covenants, warranties and representations shall survive such termination or cancellation of this CONTRACT, including return of unearned cancellation obligations owed by the Parties.
- (e) Successors and Assigns. This CONTRACT shall not be assigned without express written consent of the other party. This CONTRACT shall be binding not only on the Parties, but also on their heirs, representatives, administrators, executors, successors and, if approved, assigns, and the parties agree for themselves, and their heirs, administrators, executors, successors and assigns, to execute any and all documents which may be necessary or proper to carry out or effectuate the purpose and intent of this CONTRACT.
- (f) *Independent CONTRACTOR.* Nothing herein shall be construed to create a partnership or joint venture between the Parties hereto and neither Party shall be liable in any manner for the debts, obligations or liabilities of the other Party.
- (g) *Third-Party Beneficiaries*. Except as specifically provided herein, this CONTRACT shall not create or be construed to create in any manner whatsoever, any rights in any person as a third party beneficiary of this CONTRACT or otherwise.
- (h) Further Assurances. Each Party agrees to do all acts and things and to make, execute and deliver such written instruments as may from time to time be reasonably required to carry out the terms and provisions of this CONTRACT.
- (i) *Counterparts.* This CONTRACT may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which will be deemed an original copy, but all of which together constitute one and the same instrument.
- (j) Rules of Construction. All references herein to the singular shall include the plural, and vice versa, and all references herein to the neuter shall include the masculine or feminine, as the case may be, and vice versa. When general words or terms are used herein followed by the word "including" (or another form of the word "include") and words of particular and specific meaning, the general words shall be construed in their widest extent, and shall not be limited to persons or things of the same general kind or class as those specifically mentioned in the words of particular and specific meaning. No provision of this CONTRACT shall be construed against or interpreted to the disadvantage of a party by reason of such Party having or being deemed to have drafted, structured or dictated such provisions.

- (k) Entire CONTRACT. This CONTRACT, together with all attachments and exhibits thereto, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties. The CONTRACT supersedes all prior discussions and agreements between the Parties with respect to the subject matter contained herein, and this CONTRACT contains the sole and entire understanding between the Parties with respect to the transaction contemplated hereby. This CONTRACT may not be modified or amended except by an instrument in writing signed by or on behalf of the Parties.
- (I) The contractor shall submit a sample pay request form and sample change order form with the contract

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this CONTRACT to be duly executed by their duly authorized officers as of the day and year set forth next to each signature.

CONTRACTOR:	CITY:	
BY:	BY:	
NAME:	NAME:	
TITLE:	TITLE:	

.

PERFORMANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: THAT
(Name of Contractor)
(Address of Contractor)
(Corporation, Partnership or Individual)
Hereinafter called Principal, and
(Name of Surety)
(Address of Surety)
a Corporation of the State of and a surety authorized by law to do business in the State of Georgia, hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto
The City of Roswell. Georgia (Name of Obligee)
38 Hill Street Suite 130, Roswell Georgia 30075 (Address of Obligee)
hereinafter referred to as Obligee; are held firmly bound unto said Obligee and all persons doing work or furnishing skill, tools, machinery, supplies, or material under or for the purpose of the Contract hereinafter referred to, in the penal sum of:
United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, we bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators and successors, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
The condition of this obligation is such, as whereas the Principal entered into a certain contract, hereto attached, with the Obligee, dated:
NOW THEREFORE, the conditions of this obligation are such that if the above bound Principal shall well, truly, fully and faithfully perform said contract according to its terms, covenants, conditions, and agreements of said contract during the original term of said contract and any extensions thereof that may be granted by the obligee, with or without notice to the Surety, and during the life of any guaranty required under the contract, and shall also well and truly perform and fulfill all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions and agreement of any and all duly authorized modifications of said contract that may hereafter be made, then his obligation shall be void, otherwise to remain in full force and effect

PROVIDED FURTHER, that said Surety to this Bond, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alterations, or additions to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond, and it does

hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alterations, or additions to the terms of the Contract or to the work to be performed thereunder.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that Principal and Surety agree and represent that this bond is executed pursuant to and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated, as Amended, including but not limited to, O.C.G.A. SS 13-10-1 et. eq. and SS 36-86-101, et. seg., and is intended to be and shall be construed as a bond in compliance with the requirements thereof.

Signed, sealed, and dated this	day of	A.D., 20
ATTEST:		
(Principal Secretary)		(Principal)
(SEAL)	E	BY:
(Witness to Principal)		(Address)
(withess to Principal)		(Address)
(Address)		
		(Surety)
ATTEST	E	BY:
		(Attorney-in-Fact) and Resident Agent
(Attorney-in-Fact) (Seal)		
		(Address)
(Witness as to Surety)		
(Address)		

PAYMENT BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS: THAT
(Name of Contractor)
(Address of Contractor)
a(Corporation, Partnership or Individual)
hereinafter called Principal, and
(Name of Surety)
(Address of Surety)
a Corporation of the State of and a surety authorized by law to do business in the State of Georgia, hereinafter called Surety, are held and firmly bound unto
The City of Roswell Georgia (Name of Obligee)
38 Hill Street Suite 130, Roswell Georgia 30075 (Address of Obligee)
hereinafter referred to as Obligee; for the use and protection of all subcontractors and all person supplying labor, services, skill, tools, machinery, materials and/or equipment in the prosecution of the work provided for in the contract herein after referred to in the full and just sum of Dollars (\$
lawful money of the United States, for the payment of which sum well and truly to be made, the Principal and Surety bind themselves, their, and each of their heirs, executors, administrators successors and assigns, jointly and severally, firmly by these presents.
The condition of this obligation is such, as whereas the Principal entered into a certain contract. hereto attached, with the Obligee, dated for
NOW, THEREFORE, the conditions of this obligation are such that if the Principal shall well, truly, and faithfully perform said Contract in accordance to its terms, covenants, and conditions, and shall promptly pay all persons furnishing labor, materials, services, skill, tools, machinery and/or equipment for use in the performance of said Contract, then this obligation shall be void; otherwise, it shall remain in full force and effect.
All persons who have furnished labor, materials, services, skill, tools, machinery and/or equipment for use in the performance of said Contract shall have a direct right of action on this Bond, provided

payment has not been made in full within ninety (90) days after the last day on which labor was

performed, materials, services, skill, tools, machinery, and equipment furnished or the subcontract completed.

PROVIDED FURTHER, that said Surety to this Bond, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alterations, or additions to the terms of the Contract or to the Work to be performed thereunder shall in any way affect its obligation on this bond, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alterations, or additions to the terms of the Contract or to the work to be performed thereunder.

PROVIDED, HOWEVER, that no suit or action shall be commenced hereunder by any person furnishing labor, materials, services, skill, tools, machinery, and/or equipment having a direct contractual relationship with a subcontractor, but no contractual relationship express or implied with the Principal:

Unless such person shall have given notice to the Principal within Ninety (90) days after such person did, or performed the last of the work or labor, or furnished the last of the materials, services, skill, tools, machinery and/or equipment for which claim is made, stating with substantial accuracy the amount claimed and the name of the party to whom the materials, services, skill, tools, machinery and/or equipment were furnished, or for whom the work or labor was done or performed. Such a notice shall be served by mailing the same by registered mail, postage prepaid, in an envelope addressed to the Principal, at any place where an office is regularly maintained for the transaction of business, or served in any manner in which legal process may be served in the State in which the aforesaid project is located, save that such service need not be made by a public officer, and a copy of such notice shall be delivered to the Obligee, to the person and at the address provided for in the Contract, within five (5) days of the mailing of the notice to the Principal.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that any suit under this bond must be instituted before the expiration of one (1) year after the acceptance of the public works covered by the Contract by the proper authorities.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that Principal and Surety agree and represent that this bond is executed pursuant to and in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Official Code of Georgia Annotated, as Amended, including, but not limited to, O.C.G.A. SS 13-10-1, et. eq. and SS 36-86-101, et. seg., and is intended to be and shall be construed as a bond in compliance with the requirements thereof.

Signed, sealed, and dated this	day of	A.D., 20
ATTEST:		
(Principal Secretary)	(Principa	1)
(SEAL)	ВҮ:	
(Witness to Principal)	(Address)
(Address)		
ATTEST		in-Fact) and Resident Agent
(Attorney-in-Fact) (Seal)	(Address)	
(Witness as to Surety)		
(Address)		

Appendix C – Definitions and General Conditions

DEFINITIONS

RTD: Roswell Transportation Department

GDOT: Georgia Department of Transportation

ENGINEER: The Roswell Director of Transportation, or a duly authorized representative

ADA: Americans with Disabilities Act

AC: Acre

CY: Cubic Yard

EA: Each

GAL: Gallon

GLF: Gross Lineal Foot

LB: Pound

LF: Lineal Feet

LS: Lump Sum

MO: Month

SY: Square Yard

TN: Ton

MUTCD: Manual on Uniform Traffic Control Devices

OSHA: Occupational Safety and Health Administration

FHWA: Federal Highway Administration

AASHTO: American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials

CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: Contract Agreement, General Conditions, General Notes, Bidding

Documents and Attachments

GENERAL CONDITIONS

Unless otherwise directed, all work performed under this contract shall be in accordance with the Georgia Department of Transportation *Standard Specifications, Construction of Transportation Systems* (current edition), and Special Provisions modifying them, except as noted below.

SECTION 101- DEFINITION AND TERMS

Section 101.14 - COMMISSIONER

Delete as written and substitute the following:

DIRECTOR OF TRANSPORTATION, CITY OF ROSWELL

Section 101.22 - DEPARTMENT

Delete as written and substitute the following:

TRANSPORTATION DEPARTMENT CITY OF ROSWELL

Section 101.24 - ENGINEER

Delete as written and substitute the following:

DIRECTOR OF TRANSPORTATION, CITY OF ROSWELL, ACTING DIRECTLY OR THROUGH A DULY AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DIRECTOR

Section 101.84 - COUNTY

Add: DIRECTOR OF TRANSPORTATION, CITY OF ROSWELL

SECTION 102- BIDDING REQUIREMENTS AND CONDITIONS

Section 102.05 - EXAMINATION OF PLANS, SPECIFICATIONS, SPECIAL PROVISIONS, AND SITE OF THE WORK

Add the following paragraph: "The City will not be responsible for Bidders' errors or misjudgment, nor for any information on local conditions or general laws and regulations."

Section 102.07 - REJECTION OF PROPOSALS

Add the following subparagraphs: "I. The City reserves the right to reject any and all bids, to waive technicalities, and to make an award as deemed in its best interest. It is understood that all bids are made subject to this Agreement, that the City reserves the right to award the bid to the lowest, responsible Bidder, and in arriving at this decision, full consideration will be given to the reputation of the Bidder, his financial responsibility, and work of this type successfully completed

"J. The City also reserves the right to reject any and all bids from any person, firm, or corporation who is in arrears in any debt or obligation to The City of Roswell, Georgia."

Substitute the following for the first sentence: "No bid will be considered unless it is accompanied by an acceptable bid bond an amount not less than five percent (5%) of the amount bid and made payable to City of Roswell, Georgia. Such Bid Bond shall be on the forms provided by the City."

Add Section 102.15 - ADDENDA AND INTERPRETATION

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following pertaining to **Bid Submittal**:

"Bids must be submitted with one (1) paper original and one(1) digital copy on disk or drive in a sealed envelope of sufficient size with the following clearly typed or printed on the outside:

Purchasing Division, City of Roswell Bid for Construction Bid Number Date and Hour of Bid Opening Company Name License # (if appropriate)

Bid shall be submitted on the Bid Form provided by the City.

Section 102.09 - DELIVERY OF PROPOSALS:

Add the following as 102.15: "No interpretation of the meaning of the Contract Documents will be made orally to any Bidder. Any request for such interpretation should be in writing addressed to the Purchasing Department, The City of Roswell 38 Hill Street, Georgia 30075. TEL. 770/641-3718, FAX 770/594-6434. EMAIL purchasing@roswellgov.com. Each such interpretation shall be given in writing, separately numbered and dated, and furnished to each interested Bidder. Any request not received in time to accomplish such interpretation and distribution will not be accepted."

SECTION 103 - AWARD OF AWARD AND EXECUTION OF CONTRACT

Section 103.02 - AWARD OF CONTRACT

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

"The contract, if awarded, shall be awarded to the lowest responsible bidder. The City of Roswell reserves the right to exercise exclusive discretion as to the responsibility of any bidder.

The contract shall be executed on the forms attached, will be subject to all requirements of the Contract Document, and shall form a binding Contract between the contracting parties."

Section 103.05 - REQUIREMENTS OF CONTRACT BONDS

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

"At the time of the execution of the contract, and as a part thereof, the successful bidder shall furnish Contract Bond Below:

Performance Bond in the full amount of the contract. Payment Bond in the full amount of the contract."

Section 103.07 - FAILURE TO EXECUTE CONTRACT

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

"Failure to execute the Contract Performance and Payment Bond, or furnish satisfactory proof of carriage of the insurance required within ten days after the date of Notice of Award of the Contract, may be just cause for the annulment of the award and for the forfeiture of the proposal guaranty to the City of Roswell, not as a penalty, but as liquidation of damages sustained. At the discretion of the City, the award may then be made to the next lowest responsible bidder, be re-advertised or constructed by City forces. The Contract and Contract bonds shall be executed in quadruplicate."

SECTION 107 - LEGAL REGULATIONS AND RESPONSIBILITY TO THE PUBLIC

Section 107.18 - ACQUISITION OF RIGHT OF WAY

Add the following paragraph: "The Contractor shall inspect all easements and rights-of-way to ensure that the City has obtained all land and rights-of-way necessary for completion of the Work to be performed pursuant to the Contract Documents. The Contractor shall comply with all stipulations contained in easements acquired by the Department."

Section 107.21 - CONTRACTORS RESPONSIBILITY FOR UTILITY PROPERTY AND SERVICE

Add the following sentence to Paragraph A: "The Contractor is responsible for the location of above and below ground Utilities and structures which may be affected by the Work."

SECTION 109 - MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT

Section 109.07 PARTIAL PAYMENTS

Delete the first sentence of the second Paragraph under A. General

- a) As long as the gross value of completed work is less than fifty percent (50%) of the total Contract amount , the City shall retain ten percent (10%) of the gross value of the work that has been completed as indicated by the current estimate certified by the Engineer for payment. For work greater than 50% of the 50% of the contract amount the City shall retain five percent (5%) of the gross value of the work that has been completed as indicated by the current estimate certified by the Engineer for payment.
- b) Invoices must be submitted to City of Roswell Cash Disbursements 38 Hill Street Suite 130, Roswell, GA 30075 for payment.

Section 109.08 - FINAL PAYMENT

Delete in its entirety and substitute:

"Final Payment: Upon completion of the work by the Contractor, including the receipt of all required submittals and documents in final form, and written approval and acceptance thereof by the CITY, the Contractor shall submit a request for final payment. The Contractor shall submit the request for final payment within thirty (30) days of receipt of written approval of the work from the CITY.

The request for final payment amount shall be equal to one hundred percent (100%) of the actual work completed set forth in the Agreement including any withheld retainage plus all approved Amendments, less the total of all previous partial payments, paid or in the process of payment. The Contractor agrees that acceptance of this final payment shall be in full and final settlement of all claims arising against the CITY for work done, actual materials furnished, costs incurred, or otherwise arising out of this Agreement and shall release the CITY from any and all further claims of whatever nature, whether known or unknown for and on account of said Agreement, and for any and all work done, and labor and materials furnished, in connection with same."

Section 150 - Traffic Control

ADD to section 150: "The Contractor to conform to *MUTCD* and the State of Georgia Department of Transportation for traffic control. The contractor shall submit a proposed Traffic Control Plan, for approval, to the RTD, before starting any work. Full permanent advanced warning signs (with lights as needed or as ordered by the Engineer) are required per Georgia Standard 9106 and 9107. All construction signs and devices will be in like new condition and meet the latest GDOT requirements. Warning lights and flags will be used if required by the Engineer. All Flaggers must be GDOT Certified. Traffic control will include flagging and covering areas along the site area that may present safety issues with pedestrians. The Contractor must maintain a safe work zone for their employees, pedestrians, and vehicular transportation (including any temporary striping needed). Any use of commercial parking areas must be coordinated between the Contractor and the property owner, prior to construction. Access to existing streets and drives must be maintained at all times, and is the responsibility of the Contractor. The Contractor shall submit a Plan for Closure of said roadway to RTD for approval before starting work. Closure plans to include all detour routes and signage."